BRAUNTON PARISH COUNCIL
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Minutes of the Meeting of Full Council held in the Council Chamber 

at 7.00pm on Monday, 12 September 2011

	


	Present

	Cllr Shapland in the Chair, Cllrs Mrs Chesters, Lucas, Mrs Smith, Anderson, Blackmore, Cornick, Spear and Mrs Spear.



	106/2011/12
	Apologies
	Apologies were received from Councillors Mrs Chugg, Gilbert, Bonds and Mrs Woodford.



	107/2011/12
	Questions from the Public
	The Chairman informed Members that the Council had received a letter by fax dated 12 September 2011 from Mr Warren a resident of Braunton.  The Chairman explained that the letter would not be considered at tonight’s meeting as the letter was not readable due to the poor print quality, and also it had not been received seven days prior to the meeting as stated in Councils Standing Orders.  Mr Warren would be requested to provide a hardcopy of the letter so that Council can consider it at its next meeting.



	108/2011/12
	Items not on the agenda, which in the opinion of the Chairman should be brought to the attention of the Council


	There were none.



	109/2011/12
	Minutes


	a) RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the Council meeting held on 8 August 2011 be approved and signed, subject to the following amendments Minute number 087/2011/12 ‘unpinning’ be changed to ‘underpinning’.  Minute number 100/2011/12 ‘The’ be placed in front of ‘Queens Diamond Jubilee 2012’.

b) RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the Additional Planning meeting held on 22 August 2011 be approved and signed.

c) RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the Parks and Gardens Committee held on 5 September 2011 be ratified and adopted by Council, subject to ‘Parish Council Tree Survey’ recommendation (a) ‘and all other’ to be added after health and safety.



	110/2011/12
	Declarations of Interest


	Councillor Spear declared a Personal interest in minute number 132/2011/12, as he is the Executive Director of North Devon Council Culture and Leisure.

Councillor Mrs Blackmore declared a Personal interest in minute number 122/2011/12, as she is the Council’s representative on Braunton and District Museum Committee.

All Members of Council declared a Personal and Prejudicial interest in minute number 118/2011/12 (a) 52646, as they are the land owners of Vellator Quay.

Councillor Lucas declared a Personal interest in minute number 122/2011/12, as he the Chairman of the Braunton and District Museum Committee.

Councillor Mrs Chesters declared a Personal interest in minute number 122/2011/12, as she is the Chairman of Braunton Tourist Information Centre.



	111/2011/12
	Lloyds TSB, Braunton
	The Chairman welcomed Mr David Baglow and Mr Phil Sluggett from Lloyds TSB.

Mr Baglow explained that he and his colleague were Commercial Relations Managers at Lloyds TSB.  Mr Sluggett informed Members that the main purpose of them attending the Council meeting was to reassure the Council that the local Lloyds TSB branch would remain in Braunton.  Concerns regarding the closure of local banking branches had increased in Braunton since the recent news that the local Natwest branch would be closing in September 2012.  Mr Sluggett told Members that the Braunton Lloyds TSB branch would not be closing in the foreseeable future.  The Braunton branch is very important to Lloyds TSB.   It is a significant banking branch with many personal banking customers.  The Braunton branch also has a fantastic team who value their duty to existing customers.

Mr Lucas questioned if the Braunton Lloyds TSB branch was in rented accommodation.  Mr Sluggett replied that all Lloyds TSB banks were in rented premises with long-term leases.

Councillor Mrs Chesters was concerned that with the closure of the Natwest branch the Lloyds TSB branch would not be able to cope with the extra footfall.  She had recently experienced a very long wait in the Braunton Lloyds TSB branch and felt that they did not have enough counters open.  Mr Sluggett was aware that the closure of the Braunton Natwest branch would bring more customers into the Lloyds TSB branch and that the bank would consider increasing staff and opening times if required.  He assured Members that this would be a top priority for the bank, as they would not want long queues and unhappy customers.

The Council in general were happy with the level of service provided by Lloyds TSB and were glad that they plan to remain in Braunton.

The Chairman thanked Mr Baglow and Mr Sluggett for attending the meeting.



	112/2011/12
	Braunton BMX Club
	The Chairman explained that the Braunton BMX Club were still in negotiations regarding suitable land for a BMX track in Braunton, and therefore this item would be deferred until a future meeting.

The Chairman proposed and it was unanimously agreed to move item 15 ‘ Environment Agency Flood Defence Improvements, Braunton’ forward to this point to allow for Mr Faux to leave the meeting.



	113/2011/12
	Environment Agency Flood Defence Improvements, Braunton
	The Chairman welcomed Mr Jim Faux from the Environment Agency.

Mr Faux explained that the Environment Agency requires the Council’s formal consent for the works to proceed in accordance with the planning application drawings Ref Nos. 52125 and 52111.  Mr Faux requested if Members could formally agree the following provisions, which were discussed at the informal site meeting on 7 September 2011.

Primary School Playing Field Compound

The Environment Agency proposed to use the Parish Council’s playing field as a compound for the works in the Bowling Club and the Memorial Gardens.  Subject to approvals, this is likely to be between late October 2011 and early March 2012.  The Environment Agency would agree with the Parish Council reasonable reinstatement of the playing field.  The Parish Council will not charge for the use of the playing field during the stated times above.

RESOLVED:  That the Council approves in principle the use of the playing field as a compound in accordance with the terms set out above, subject to any changed to these terms or the agreed reinstatement of the playing field coming back to the Council for further approval.

Caen  Car Park Compound

The Environment Agency proposes to use a section of the Caen car park adjacent to the Police Station as a compound for the works at Hordens Bridge.  Subject to approvals, this is likely to be between late October 2011 and early April 2012.  The Environment Agency will provide access for maintenance and emergency vehicles adjacent to the compound.  The Parish Council will not charge for the use of the car park during the stated times above.

RESOLVED:  That the Council approves in principle the use of Caen Street car park as a compound in accordance with the terms set out above, subject to the Environment Agency consulting with the Police regarding access via their station yard and any damage caused to the car park surface being repaired.

Memorial Shelter

The Memorial Shelter is suffering from subsidence on the Southwest corner.  The Environment Agency’s initial plans were to stabilise the existing structure, however investigations have found that it has no foundations, which makes this impractical.  Therefore it is proposed to take down the existing shelter and re-build a new shelter of a similar design to be agreed with the Council.  The Environment Agency following discussions with the Parish Council will provide a revised sketch for a replacement structure to be approved by Council at its October meeting.  The Council should undertake any necessary consultation with the public.

The Environment Agency had considered whether it should seek contributions from the Parish Council for reconstructing the shelter.  It was decided that in return for the Parish Council providing both the Caen car park and primary school playing field as compounds without charge, the Environment Agency would pay for the reconstruction of a similar structure, subject to review of the final design and cost.  Subject to approvals it is currently proposed to take down the existing Memorial Shelter at the end of November 2011.

RESOLVED:  That the Environment Agency will submit a revised design of the replacement Memorial Shelter to the Councils October meeting for approval.

Landscape planting and maintenance

Once the Environment Agency are on site it will agree appropriate tree and under planting in the Memorial Gardens and school playing field with the Parish Council.  Following completion of the scheme the Parish Council will maintain all grass, planting and trees within the Memorial Gardens and playing field.  The Environment Agency will replace any new planting that fails within twelve months after completion of the works.  The Environment Agency will agree all planting and maintenance at Hordens Bridge with the Rotary Club and all planting at the Bowling Club with the Bowling Club.

RESOLVED:  That the Council agrees in principle to the terms set out above regarding landscape planting and maintenance of the Memorial Gardens and playing field.

Retaining wall at the Bowling Club

The Environment Agency will construct a new retaining wall on the Parish Council’s land at the Bowling Club.  As Riparian landowner the Parish Council will own the wall and be responsible for any future maintenance.

RESOLVED:  That the Council as Riparian landowners agrees to take on the ownership and responsibility of the retaining wall, subject to the Environment Agency being responsible for any future structural or workmanship faults within the wall. 

Works completed under Notice

The Environment Agency, when undertaking flood defence works in Braunton will serve a legal notice on the affected parties informing them of its intention to carry out specific works.  The notice refers to the provisions of Sections 165 and 172 of the Water Resources Act 1991.  The notice is an important document that provides the affected landowner/occupier with an indemnity against any damage the Environment Agency may cause during the works and allows the landowner/occupier to claim compensation for any damage caused or financial loss suffered as a direct result of the Environment Agency’s work.

Legal agreement

For the mutual benefit of both parties the Environment Agency will draft a legal agreement setting out the agreed terms.  The draft agreement will be submitted to Council for approval at its October meeting and will require the Chairman’s signature.

Mr Faux thanked the Council for its continued support for the scheme.

The Chairman requested that the Environment Agency submit documentation for approval at the Council’s October meeting prior to the meeting, to enable Members to have the opportunity to read it.  She thanked Mr Faux for attending the meeting.  



	114/2011/12


	Police Representation


	The Chairman welcomed PC Mark Langworthy to the meeting.

PC Langworthy reported that there had been 9 low level crimes reported in the past month.  These were;

2 reports of criminal damage, 3 reports of damage caused to vehicles, 1 report of assault, 1 report of domestic violence, and 2 reports of theft (solar lights stolen from a residential garden).

The Police had arrested and charged a local man responsible for the mugging outside Braunton Post Office last month.

PC Langworthy informed Members that another Police Officer from the Braunton station had retired, and Braunton now has 1 Police Officer and 3 PCSO’s.  Sergeant Jeff Pearce has also left the Braunton team and acting replacement for the meantime is Sergeant Mike Warner based at Ilfracombe Station.

Councillor Lucas requested if the Police had noticed a reduction in alcoholic beverages being consumed in public areas of the village since the Street Pastor Scheme had been introduced.  PC Langworthy informed Members that it had been noticed that there is less public drinking happening on the Recreational Ground and in the Skate Bowl, and he did think this was due to the efforts of the Street Pastors.

The Chairman proposed and it was unanimously agreed to move item 19 ’24 Commando Regiment Freedom Parade in Braunton’ forward to this point to allow the Police to leave the meeting.



	115/2011/12
	24 Commando Regiment Freedom Parade in Braunton
	The Parish Clerk explained to Members that a condition of the road closure being granted was that persons with Chapter 8 Accreditation would be carrying out the traffic management during the event.  The Police have been approached to carry out the traffic management but due to lack of staff resources they are unable to accommodate the Council, and a private company will need to be hired.  South West Highways have been requested to provide a quotation to carry out the traffic management at the event, and Chivenor have offered to contribute towards the cost to hire them.  

RESOLVED:  That South West Highways be hired to carry out the traffic management during the event.

The Council has in the past held a small reception following the parade for dignitaries, Councillors and event helpers.  

RESOLVED:  That the Council hosts a small reception in the Parish Hall following the Parade and provides tea/coffee and cake.

The Parish Clerk reported to Members that Gareth Malone and his production team were planning to film the parade to feature in the new television series of ‘The Choir’ that will air on BBC2.



	116/2011/12
	Finance
	(a) The cheques on the schedule were approved and drawn in the total sum of £1,684.97.

(b) The Statement of Accounts for August 2011 were deferred until the next meeting.



	117/2011/12
	Action Sheet
	Members noted that the ‘Provisional Signage on the Village Green’ had been on the action sheet since June 2009.

Councillor Mrs Chesters reported that she had received complaints of litterbins not being emptied in the village.  It was suggested that the Parish Clerk investigates this and reports back to the Finance, Administration and Personnel Committee.

Members were concerned regarding the amount of silt that had built up along kerbsides in Braunton.  It was reported that the Council had previously written to Devon County Council regarding this issue, who had replied that it was the responsibility of North Devon Council to remove silt from kerbsides. 

RESOLVED:  

a. That the Council writes to North Devon Council requesting that it removes the silt build-up along kerbsides in Braunton, as Devon County Council has informed that it is their responsibility.  Councillor Spear requested a copy of the letter and would investigate this in his capacity as a North Devon Councillor.

b. That the above issues are added to the action sheet, and the updated action sheet be noted.

(N/C)



	118/2011/12
	Planning
	The Chairman asked the Chairman of Planning, Cllr Mrs Smith, to present the planning applications to the meeting as per the attached sheet. 



	119/2011/12


	Report from Devon County Councillor


	The Parish Clerk reported that Councillor Mrs Chugg had given her apologies but had requested that the Council be informed that she is trying to get the library in Braunton to stay open on Tuesdays and Thursdays using volunteers.  She is hoping to meet with Mr Croad from Devon County Council in the near future to discuss how they can overcome security issues to achieve this.



	120/2011/12
	Report from North Devon Councillors
	Councillor Spear reported on the shared working between North Devon Council and Torridge District Council on the Planning and Development Service.  The previous North Devon Council made good progress towards examining the viability of a shared Planning Service between the two authorities.  This is moving forward well and has been recently reflected in the signing of a Declaration of Intent by the respective Council Leaders in August 2011.  There is much merit in progressing a Local Development Framework for the whole of Northern Devon.  There is still a considerable amount of work to be done in achieving an ultimate shared service.   As this is the first shared service for North Devon, there will be a number of risks that need to be addressed.

An ongoing process will concentrate on minimising risks and recognising that the Planning is not the only service that is likely to be shared.  It is becoming blatantly obvious to both authorities in the current economic climate, the process of cuts will continue apace.  In order to sustain a critical mass, both Councils will have to continue along this road of joint working.  It is essential therefore that the public are fully informed and carried along will use through a robust process of consultation.

Councillor Spear also reported on the Delivering Housing and Economic Regeneration Priorities in North Devon seminar, which was held on Friday 9 September 2011 at the Civic Centre.  Representatives from all over North Devon attended this meeting.  It reflected the urgency to face the housing crisis and the need to sustain the economy of North Devon at a time of enormous economic difficulties throughout Britain, Europe and the United States and also in the face of the economic challenges and opportunities by the emerging world economies of China, India and other Asiatic communities.

Councillor Mrs Chesters reported on a new Sidewaste pilot scheme in Saunton Park.  The scheme will provide assistances to residents to move bins and residents who live on their own will have the opportunity to downsize their bin if required.  Councillor Mrs Chesters said that she felt this would be good scheme for the residents of Braunton and would like to publish information on the scheme in the next Braunton Parish  Council Newsletter.



	121/2011/12


	Standing Orders


	RESOLVED:  That the amended Standing Orders be approved and adopted by Council, subject to the following paragraph on page 7 being removed ‘The Council delegates its powers & functions to the appropriate committee to make decisions within its terms of reference and stated budget without reference back to full Council’.

(N/C)



	122/2011/12
	Repairs to External Wall Bakehouse Centre
	Members considered a report by the Parish Clerk regarding the condition of the rear exterior wall on the Bakehouse Centre.  The exterior cob wall had become very damp due to the guttering and drainpipes.  The Council had cleared the guttering and removed all loose paint from the exterior wall, which uncovered that the cob wall underneath the paint was in a poor condition.  North Devon Building Control have assessed the wall and believe it not to be in immediate danger of falling down, but advised that to prevent further damp and damage to the wall that it be re-pointed with cement and hydrated lime and painted with a limewash paint.

Members noted that this work would be completed in- house by the Council’s staff, but scaffolding and materials would be required.  Members considered three quotations received for approx. 7 m long x 2 lifts high.

RESOLVED:  That the

a. remedial works to the exterior cob wall be completed in-house and the Council to purchase all necessary materials.

b. Council would hire scaffolding from M.K. Scaffolding for 6 weeks at the cost of £300 and £20 per week thereafter.

(N/C)



	123/2011/12
	Snow Warden Scheme
	The Council considered an email dated 3 August received from Mr Farrelly from the Rotary Club of Braunton Caen stating that the club were in full support of the implementation of the Parish Emergency Plan.  The Rotary members would offer their services as volunteers.  They proposed to call themselves ‘Emergency First Responders’.  The Council felt that this was an extremely kind offer and fantastic opportunity for the community.  There were concerns that the title ‘Emergency First Responders’ could cause confusion with the ‘First Responders’ and it was suggested that the Rotary Club of Braunton Caen be requested to come up with a different response title.

Mr Farrelly also offered the Rotary Club of Braunton Caen services further by volunteering to become snow wardens.  The Parish Clerk had circulated information to Members prior to the meeting regarding the Devon County Council Snow Warden Scheme 2011, attached as Appendix A.  She explained that under the scheme the Devon County Council would provide 4 tonnes of bagged salt free of charge, which must be stored by the Parish Council.  It was suggested that this could be stored in the unused toilets at the front of the Parish Hall. 

RESOLVED: That the

a. Council accepts the Rotary Club of Braunton Caen offer to help implement the Parish Emergency Plan.

b. Council signs up to the Devon Council Snow Warden Scheme 2011.

(N/C)



	124/2011/12


	Memorial Garden Rose Bed/Sponsor a Light Bulb for Village Green


	RESOLVED: That the Council would provide a Memorial Garden Rose Bed for 2011/12, the new bed to be created on completion of the Environment Agency works next to the Queen Mother’s Memorial Rose Bed.

RESOLVED: That the Council would run its Sponsor a Light Bulb on the Village Green for Christmas 2011.

(N/C)



	125/2011/12


	Planning School Training
	RESOLVED: That due to the Chairman of Planning not being able to attend this training it be offered to the Vice-Chairman of Planning to attend.

(N/C)



	126/2011/12
	Braunton Parish Council Development Plan Framework
	RESOLVED: That the Braunton Parish Council Development Plan Framework be approved and referred to Committees for completion before being formally adopted by Full Council.

(N/C)



	127/2011/12
	Office Arrangements for Christmas and New Year 2011/12


	RESOLVED: That the Parish Council office to close on Friday 23 December 2011 at 12.00 noon and reopen on Tuesday 2 January 2012 at 9.00 a.m.

(N/C)

	128/2011/12


	Damage to Parish  Council Vehicle
	The Parish Clerk informed Members that the insurance company had confirmed that it would replace the damaged parts on the parish vehicle and that the Council could use Devonshire Motors to do the works. Devonshire Motors do not have a suitable courtesy vehicle that can be used by the Parish Council whilst the works are being done on the L200.  Badger Van Hire has supplied a quote for £240 for a 7-day hire of a tipper truck.

RESOLVED: That if Devonshire Motors are unable to source a suitable courtesy vehicle the Council contacts the insurance company and requests if it would pay for the hire of a vehicle.  If the Insurance Company refuses to pay then the Council would approve the hire of a vehicle to enable repair to be carried out on the parish vehicle.

(N/C)



	129/2011/12
	Use of Village Green 


	RESOLVED: That Anita McIntryre be granted permission to use the Village Green on 29 October 2011 and 7 April 2012 in aid of Greyhound Sanctuary.

(N/C)



	130/2011/12
	Items to Note
	Councillor Mrs Chesters was concerned regarding the date chosen for the Car Park Working Party meeting scheduled to take place on 29 September, and requested if this had gone out for consultation with all Members, as she was unable to attend.  The Chairman explained that the working party had to submit recommendations to the October full Council meeting as resolved by Council at its July meeting.  Due to time constraints and the Parish Clerk being on leave during September the working party date had been scheduled to take place on Thursday 29 September 2011.

Items (a) and (e) were noted.


 IN COMMITTEE

It was RESOLVED that, in view of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted, the following matters be taken in the absence of press and public (Public (Admissions to Meetings) Act 1960) as the items contain exempt information as defined by the Local Government Act 1972 Sch. 12a Pt(3).

	131/2011/12
	Old Quarry, Braunton
	The Parish Clerk informed Members that a potential buyer had agreed to pay the valuation price and Council legal fees.  The area registered with land registry would be sold and the unregistered area would be transferred.  It was agreed that both areas had to go else no deal would be made and it would go out to informal tender.

It was proposed and unanimously agreed to suspend Standing Orders to allow the meeting to continue past 2 hours 55 minutes.



	132/2011/12
	Museum of British Surfing
	Members considered correspondence received from the Museum of British Surfing contesting the reimbursement of the Council’s legal fees for the transfer of the head lease of the Yard. 

RESOLVED: That the Council writes to the Museum of British Surfing requesting that the outstanding legal fees be reimbursed to the Council in full.




The meeting closed at 10.07 p.m.

...................................................The Chairman
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